
CITY COUNCIL MEETING  
 
MUNICIPAL COMPLEX, EILEEN DONDERO FOLEY COUNCIL CHAMBERS, PORTSMOUTH, NH 
DATE:  MONDAY, NOVEMBER 16, 2015        TIME:  7:00PM 
 

A G E N D A  
 
I. CALL TO ORDER (7:00PM) 
II. ROLL CALL 
 
III. INVOCATION 
IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

PRESENTATION 
 
1. Wastewater Treatment Facility Schedule Update 

 
V. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES – OCTOBER 5, 2015 AND OCTOBER 19, 2015 
 
VI. PUBLIC COMMENT SESSION 
 
VII. APPROVAL OF GRANTS/DONATIONS 
 
VIII. CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 
 

A. First Reading amending Zoning Ordinance so that Certain Described Property on 
Sagamore Grove Road be Rezoned from Waterfront Business (WB) to Single 
Residence B (SRB) 

 
B. First Reading amending Zoning Ordinance - Chapter 10, Section 10.1530 – Term of 

General Applicability, amend the definitions of “hotel” and “motels as follows – shall not 
include casino gambling, keno or other games of chance 

 
IX. CONSENT AGENDA 
 

A MOTION WOULD BE IN ORDER TO ADOPT THE CONSENT AGENDA 
 

A. Letter from Donald Allison, Eastern States 20 Mile, requesting permission to hold the 
Eastern States 20 Mile Road Race on Sunday, March 26, 2016 (Anticipated action – 
move to refer to the City Manager with power) 

 
B. Letter from Emily Christian, National Multiple Sclerosis, requesting permission to hold 

the 2016 Walk MS Portsmouth on Saturday, April 16, 2016 from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. 
(Anticipated action – move to refer to the City Manager with power) 
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C. Letter from Matt Junkin, Seacoast Rotary, requesting permission to hold the Seacoast 

Rotary Turkey Trot 5k on Thursday, November 24, 2016 at 7:00 a.m. (Anticipated 
action – move to refer to the City Manager with power) 

 
D. Letter from St. Patrick School requesting to host its 3rd annual 5k Road Race on 

Saturday, March 12, 2016 at 10:30 a.m.; route from Peirce Island and end in front of 
Strawbery Banke on Marcy Street 

 
X. PRESENTATION & CONSIDERATION OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS & PETITIONS 

 
A. Letter from Michael Potori, Beara Irish Brewing Co., requesting permission to hold a 5k 

run and Brewfest at 2800 Lafayette Road on March 19, 2016 and provide 4 oz samples 
to paying attendees with a portion of proceeds will go to a local charity (Sample motion 
– move to refer to the City Manager for report back) 

 
XI. REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM CITY OFFICALS 
 

A. CITY MANAGER 
 

City Manager’s Items Which Require Action: 
 
1. Request Partial Waiver of Municipal Service Fee for 31-32 Rochester Avenue, 

Portsmouth 
 
2. Letter from Attorney Bruton Re: Unmerge Lots at 75 Monroe Street Nathan Aviezri 

Revocable Trust 
 
3. Report Back Re: Request for License for Trash Enclosure on City Property property at 

319 Vaughan Street 
 

4. Parking Agreement with Piscataqua Bank 
 

5. Ratify Agreement Re: Gundalow Company 
 

Informational items 
 
1. Events Listing 
2. Charter Committee 
3. Haven School Playground Improvement Project 
 
B. MAYOR LISTER 
 
1. Appointments to be Considered: 

 Appointment of Jamie Baker to the Citizens Advisory Committee 
2. Appointments to be Voted: 

 Appointment of Anne Poubeau to the Portsmouth Housing Endowment Fund 
Advisory Board 

 Appointment of Hannah K. Dahlgren to the Citizen Advisory Committee 
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C. ASSISTANT MAYOR SPLAINE 
 
1. Possible Solution to UBER Application Process (Sample motion – move to authorize 

the City Attorney to prepare an ordinance for first reading at the December 7, 
2015 City Council meeting that includes the technical amendments to the 
Transportation Services ordinance that have been requested by UBER in its letter 
of October 19, 2015) 

 
D. COUNCILOR MORGAN 

 
1. *Right-to-Know Law: City Council’s Official Position 
 

XII. MISCELLANEOUS/UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
XIII. ADJOURNMENT 

KELLI L. BARNABY, MMC, CMC, CNHMC 
CITY CLERK 

*Indicates Verbal Report 
 
 
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 
 
1. Notification that the minutes of the October 14, 2015; December 8, 2014; December 10, 2014; 

and January 14, 2015; and September 9, 2015 meeting of the Conservation Commission are 
now available on the City’s website  

2. Notification that the minutes of the July 15, 2015; September 2, 2015; October 7, 2015 and 
October 14, 2015 meetings of the Historic District Commission are now available on the City’s 
website 

3. Notification that the minutes of the September 17, 2015 and September 24, 2015 meetings of 
the Planning Board are now available on the City’s website 

4. Notification that the minutes of the September 29, 2015 meetings of the Site Review Technical 
Advisory Committee are now available on the City’s website 

5. Notification that the minutes of the September 15, 2015 and September 22, 2015 meetings of 
the  Zoning Board of Adjustment are now available on the City’s website 

 

NOTICE TO THE PUBLIC WHO ARE HEARING IMPAIRED: Please contact Dianna Fogarty at 603-610-7270 one-week 
prior to the meeting for assistance.   



CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
 
MUNICIPAL COMPLEX                   PORTSMOUTH, NH 
DATE:  MONDAY, OCTOBER 5, 2015       TIME: 6:00PM 
 
At 6:00 p.m., an Anticipated “Non-Meeting” with Counsel was held in accordance with RSA 91-
A:2, I (b). 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 

At 7:10 p.m., Mayor Lister called the regular City Council meeting to order. 
 
II. ROLL CALL  
 

Present: Mayor Lister, Assistant Mayor Splaine, Councilors Kennedy (7:15 p.m.), 
Lown, Dwyer, Morgan and Thorsen 

 
Absent: Councilors Shaheen and Spear 
 

III. INVOCATION 
 

Mayor Lister asked everyone to join in a moment of silent prayer. 
 
IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

Former City Councilor Harold Whitehouse led in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
V. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES – AUGUST 17, 2015; SEPTEMBER 8, 2015 AND 

SEPTEMBER 21, 2015  
 

Councilor Lown moved to approve and accept the minutes of the August 17, 
2015; September 8, 2015 and September 21, 2015 City Council meetings.  
Seconded by Councilor Thorsen and voted. 

 
VI. PUBLIC COMMENT SESSION 
 
Gibson “Mike” Kennedy – spoke regarding whistle blowing matters concerning Mr. Connors 
and the idea of setting up an ethics hotline.  The hotline would be for individuals to express 
matters of concern and address those matters sooner.  He said if investigation is required this 
is an important capability and said the City Manager and City Attorney should investigate these 
matters and report back. 
 
Jameson French spoke regarding Prescott Park Arts Festival and said he served as a Trustee 
of the Trust Funds for 17 years and supports the live entertainment at the Festival.  He urged 
the City Council to not take any further actions regarding Prescott Park Arts Festival and not 
move forward with the suggested motion by Councilor Thorsen outlined in his memorandum.  
Mr. French said there will be a consultant hired to work with Prescott Park Arts Festival and 
asked the City Council to give the Festival a chance. 
 



City Council Meeting Minutes 
October 5, 2015 

Page 2 
 

Bess Mosley said the separation agreement benefits Chief Dubois and that he has no more 
ability to move the Police Department forward. 
 
Joe Plaia asked the City Council to reject the separation agreement with Chief Dubois and give 
the residents time to appear at Police Commission meetings to address them. 
 
John Palreiro spoke regarding the transportation services ordinance.  He said his business is 
losing money everyday because UBER is not complying with the Ordinance.  He said the 
Police Department should be issuing summons to stop the illegal operations. 
 
Nancy Pearson, Director of Art-Speak, said the Prescott Park Arts Festival is more about 
growth and change and that the City is becoming a destination place. 
 
Mark Brighton said the separation agreement for Chief Dubois appears to reward bad behavior 
and it is time for the Police Department to move forward. 
 
Justin Nadeau said our residents deserve to have confidence in our Police Department.  He 
spoke regarding the separation agreement with Chief Dubois and that the residents want quick 
results.   
 
William Downey said it is unreasonable to expect the same players to get us out of what we 
are in right now with the Police Department.  He asked the City Council to reject the separation 
agreement with Chief Dubois. 
 
Jane Zill said the Police Department has been strongly criticized for the Webber Goodwin case 
and this is damaging to our Chief.  She feels that the Chief should be let go but wants the 
separation agreement to be rejected and to let the Chief leave now. 
 
Marylou McElwain spoke to the amount of money it is expected to cost to update Haven 
Playground.  She said it is extremely high to pay that kind of money for a playground being 
used by 2 to 3 children.  She said it is completely unreasonable. 
 
Arthur Clough spoke to the separation agreement with the Chief and asked the City Council to 
reject it.  He said the City Council has learned that several police officers allowed matters to 
take place in the Webber Goodwin case.  He asked the City Council not to approve the 
agreement and to have the Chief leave office immediately. 
 
Rick Becksted said there needs to be more transparency and the Chief needs to leave now.  
He asked the City Council not to approve the separation agreement with the Chief. 
 
Dick Bagley said the City Council should not support the separation agreement with the Chief.  
He said there is a lack of leadership in the City right now and the City needs to stop having so 
many non-meetings. 
 
Paul Mannle asked the City to consider bringing in the former Police Chief of Manchester, NH 
because it seems to be a thoughtful step forward.  He asked the City Council to reject the 
separation agreement with Chief Dubois. 
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David Noard spoke regarding comments made by various speakers regarding Chief Dubois 
and that they’re a concern to him. 
 
Mayor Lister said the City Council had a “Non-Meeting” with Counsel to discuss the separation 
agreement.  He asked someone to make a motion to go back into “Non-Meeting” with Counsel 
on the matter of the separation agreement at the request of our Negotiator Tom Closson to 
further discuss this matter. 
 
Councilor Lister moved to enter into “Non-meeting” with Counsel to discuss changes to 
the separation agreement.  Seconded by Councilor Thorsen. 
 
Assistant Mayor Splaine said that the agreement should be rejected and the Council should 
ask for the Chief’s resignation immediately.  He said he does not feel a “Non-meeting” is 
necessary because it should be discussed in public. 
 
Councilor Dwyer said she feels that we need to speak with our labor attorney on this matter.   
 
Councilor Kennedy said she would like to discuss this matter this evening to make sure we do 
things the right way.  She would like to guarantee a vote on this matter. 
 
Councilor Lown said this is to discuss any changes to the agreement and we need to find out if 
there are changes. 
 
On a roll call vote 6-1, motion passed.  Assistant Mayor Splaine voted opposed. 
 
Councilor Lown moved to suspend the rules in order to take up Item XI. B.1. – 
Separation Agreement with Chief Stephen Dubois.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer and 
voted. 
 

IX. B.1. Separation Agreement with Chief Stephen Dubois 
 
Attorney Closson explained his role in the separation agreement and the agreement would 
allow the Chief to remain until March, 2016.  He provided background information on how we 
made it to the agreement.  He said there are 4 options before the Council regarding this 
matter.  One, is to do nothing; two, proceed with an arrangement and follow what the contract 
provides which would require a severance payment of 1 years salary; three, to proceed to 
terminate with cause; and four, negotiate an agreement.  Attorney Closson spoke to the State 
Statutes for terminating a Police Chief and how difficult it can be.  He said we have revisited 
the agreement and the Chief would remain until January, 2016 and the Chief would be paid a 
severance.  He said the community needs to move forward and look for a new Chief and this 
agreement is not perfect but is a good solution.  He further stated all 3 Police Commissioners 
approved the amended agreement and the plan would be to take up the agreement at a public 
meeting of the Police Commission on Wednesday at 8:15 a.m. 
 
Councilor Kennedy said many of the residents want the Chief to leave right now so where does 
that play into this.  She asked if we can pay him until January and have him go.  Attorney 
Closson said the Chief is not interest in accepting that kind of agreement.  He said his existing 
agreement goes until 2017.   
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Further discussion continued among the City Council. 
 
Councilor Lown moved to approve the proposed Separation Agreement contingent 
upon unanimous approval by the Police Commission.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer. 
 
Councilor Lown said the City has been tormented by this and we all want to move forward.  He 
said we just can’t get rid of the Chief immediately.  He has a contract and that must be 
followed. 
 
Assistant Mayor Splaine said this has everything to do with right and wrong.  He feels this is a 
deal with a little less sugar and that the matter should not have been discussed in “Non-
meeting”.  He said the Chief should move on and that the morale of the Department is at stake. 
 
Councilor Kennedy said we should send this back to the Police Commission. 
 
Councilor Thorsen said that this is no different than what the Chief has in his agreement.  He 
asked if the Police Department would hold public comment prior to the vote on this matter. 
 
Councilor Dwyer said this is the Police Commissions decision and we can speak to it.  She 
said this is not appropriate for the City Council to vote on it before the Police Commission does 
and this allows for the Commission to do their work.  She said we want to see the contract in 
writing with changes. 
 
Councilor Thorsen moved to postpone action on the Separation Agreement until after 
the Police Commission votes on the matter.  Seconded by Councilor Morgan. 
 
Councilor Dwyer said this does not prevent people from speaking and allows for two other City 
Councilors to be present for the vote.  She said if we really are moving forward, the majority of 
the City Council should vote. 
 
Councilor Dwyer withdrew her second to the original motion.  The motion did not move 
forward as the second to the motion was withdrawn. 
 
On a unanimous roll call 7-0, voted to postpone action on the Separation Agreement 
until after the Police Commission votes on the matter. 
 
At 8:55 p.m., Mayor Lister called a brief recess.  At 9:05 p.m., Mayor Lister called the meeting 
back to order. 
 
VII. APPROVAL OF GRANTS/DONATIONS 
 

(There are no items under this section of the agenda) 
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VIII. CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 
 

A. Third and final reading of Annual Omnibus Ordinance Change, Parking and 
Traffic 

 
Councilor Dwyer moved to pass third and final reading of the proposed Ordinance, as 
presented.  Seconded by Councilor Lown and voted. 

 
B. Third and final reading of Ordinance amending Chapter 11, Article II, Section 

11.216:B – Sewer User Charges/Records/Hook-Up by the Elimination of 
Irrigation Meters 

 
Councilor Thorsen moved to table the aforementioned matter at this time.  Seconded by 
Councilor Kennedy. 
 
City Manager Bohenko said he would provide something back to the City Council at the first 
meeting in December. 
 
Motion passed. 
 
IX. CONSENT AGENDA 
 

A. Acceptance of Donation to the Coalition Legal Fund: 
 Town of Rye - $5,000.00 
 
(Anticipated action – move to approve and accept the donation as listed, to 
be placed in the Coalition Legal Fund) 

 
B. Letter from Jenelle Dolan, March of Dimes, requesting permission to hold the 

2016 Seacoast March for Babies on Saturday, May 7, 2016 (Anticipated action 
– move to refer to the City Manager with power) 

 
Councilor Lown moved to adopt the Consent Agenda.  Seconded by Councilor Kennedy 
and voted. 
 
X. PRESENTATION & CONSIDERATION OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS & 

PETITIONS 
 

A. Letter from Tabitha McElroy, Thompson School UNH, requesting permission for 
Portsmouth to host the New England GIFT box in Market Square in front of the 
North Church for a three day event in mid November 

 
City Manager Bohenko said he would like to move the event to the Vaughan Mall. 

 
Councilor Lown moved to refer to the City Manager with power.  Seconded by Councilor 
Dwyer and voted. 
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B. Letter from Bert Cohen, Mayor’s Blue Ribbon Committee on Sustainable 
Practices Re: City’s Irrigation Meter Ordinance 

 
Councilor Kennedy moved to include the letter on the December 7, 2015 City Council 
Agenda.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer and voted. 
 
XI. REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM CITY OFFICIALS 
 

A. CITY MANAGER 
 
1. Request for Approval of Proposed Tentative Agreements for the School custodial 

Supervisors Union and the Association of Portsmouth School Administrators 
 
City Manager Bohenko recommended approval of the contracts. 
 
Councilor Lown moved to accept the proposed contracts with the School Custodial 
Supervisors Union and Association of Portsmouth School Administrators to expire on 
June 30, 2018.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer. 
 
Human Resources Director Fogarty spoke to the contracts advising the City Council they’re 
three year terms with the 10 year COLA for the groups.  She spoke to the insurance and that 
the groups are going to a higher deductible plan. 
 
Motion passed. 
 

2. Request for Approval of Proposed Tentative Agreement between the City of 
Portsmouth and the Portsmouth City Employees Local #1386-B 

 
Human Resources Director Fogarty explained that this is a new unit that separates the clerical 
staff from the Public Works Department staff.  She reviewed the contract and stated it is also a 
three year contract with a COLA adjustment effective October 1, 2015 and they will also 
receive the 10 year rolling COLA.  She said the group has also changed to a higher 
prescription plan. 
 
Councilor Lown expressed concern that the unit did not agree to go to the consumer driven 
health plan.  Human Resources Director Fogarty said the group will look at other plans in 2016 
and would go with a plan that is below the threshold of the cadillac tax. 
 
Councilor Thorsen moved to accept the proposed contract with Portsmouth City 
Employees Local #1386-B to expire on June 30, 2017.  Seconded by Councilor Dwyer.  
Councilor Lown voted opposed. 
 

3. Report Back Re: Proposed Easements for North Mill Pond Multi-Use Path 
 
City Manager Bohenko said this was referred to Planning Board to get an easement from the 
north end to the west end.  The Planning Board recommends the City Manager be authorized 
to begin negotiations acquiring property for easements for the North Mill Pond Bike/Walk Path. 
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Assistant Mayor Splaine moved to accept the Planning Board’s recommendation, and, 
further, authorize the City Manager to begin negotiations acquiring property for 
easements for the North Mill Pond Bike/Walk Path.  Seconded by Councilor Lown. 
 
Councilor Kennedy asked if we should negotiate for a walk path at the same time.  City 
Manager Bohenko said it is a bike and walk path connecting downtown to the west end.  
Councilor Kennedy asked if we should negotiate the road at the same time.  City Manager 
Bohenko said he could look at that and see if there is enough room to do that. 
 
Assistant Mayor Splaine thanked the City Manager and Planning Board for working on this 
matter and feels it is a great step and supports the motion. 
 
Motion passed. 
 
City Manager’s Informational Items 
 

 Household Hazardous Waste Day 
 
City Manager Bohenko announced that Household Hazardous Waste Day is schedule for 
Saturday, October 24, 2015 from 8:00 a.m. – Noon at the Public Works facility at 680 Peverly 
Hill Road. 
 

 Update Re: Transportation Services Ordinance 
 
City Attorney Sullivan said we are several weeks into the ordinance and the results have been 
pretty good.  He said some areas are not an issue; the one area that has generated concern is 
UBER.  He reported on a conference call held with UBER between himself, Chief Dubois and 
City Clerk Barnaby where UBER indicated they would send the ordinance and their application 
to their corporate office for review and then forward onto the City.  He stated however, it 
appears that UBER drivers are operating without getting approval as a Transportation Service 
Provider and this is a police enforcement matter and he has spoken with Chief Dubois relative 
to this issue. 
 
Councilor Lown said the public should know that the people should direct comments to UBER.  
He said we are not trying to stop UBER and we have worked with them. 
 
City Attorney Sullivan said an UBER driver individually could provide insurance and back 
ground checks and become a Transportation Service Provider in the City. 
 
Assistant Mayor Splaine stated that the Taxi Commission worked a great deal to have UBER 
operate in the City.  He spoke to the ordinance and its regulations. 
 
Councilor Kennedy said the Police Department needs to start enforcing the ordinance.  She 
requested a report back at the next meeting on this matter. 
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B. MAYOR LISTER 
 
2. Appointments to be Considered: 

 Appointment of Jonathan Sandberg to the Citizens Advisory Committee of the 
CDBG Program 

 Appointment of Lawrence J. Lariviere to the Sustainable Practices Committee 
 
The City Council considered the appointments listed above which will be acted upon at the 
October 19, 2015 City Council meeting. 
 

3. Appointments to be Voted: 
 Reappointment of Shari Donnermeyer to the Parking & Traffic Safety 

Committee 
 Appointment of Jennifer Pyke to the Portsmouth Housing Authority 

 
Councilor Lown moved to reappoint Shari Donnermeyer to the Parking & Traffic Safety 
Committee until September 17, 2018 and the appointment of Jennifer Pyke to the 
Portsmouth Housing Authority until April 1, 2020.  Seconded by Councilor Kennedy and 
voted. 
 

C. ASSISTANT MAYOR SPLAINE 
 
1. Concepts for an Ethics Ombudsman / Ethics Officer 

 
Assistant Mayor Splaine said he wanted to pass on this information to the City Council which is 
the idea that Gibson Kennedy came forward with that would make sure whistle blowers are 
protected.  He said an Ethics Officer could be created and they would stream line concerns on 
ethics in the City.  He asked that the information be passed along to the City Manager and City 
Attorney.  He said if there is a way to embed this into a principle for City government and have 
the City Manager and City Attorney report back to the City Council in late fall or early winter. 
 
Councilor Morgan requested that City Manager Bohenko bring back his thoughts on how a 
program would be implemented to City staff and Board and Commission members. 
 

D. COUNCILOR THORSEN 
 
1. Arts Festival in Prescott Park 

 
Councilor Thorsen said he provided the City Council with a memorandum on this matter.  He 
spoke to the rescinding of a vote by the City Council which created a leadership void.  He said 
we need a good negotiator and an understanding of what we want to see.   
 
Councilor Morgan said the working group is doing some work on the matter but she needs to 
hear about the master plan for the park.  She said everything should be dependent upon the 
master plan for the park and there needs to be dialogue on this matter. 
 
At 9:50 p.m. Councilor Lown left the meeting. 
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Councilor Dwyer said that Prescott Park Arts Festival agreed to come forward with a plan but 
something always happens to set the committee back.  She said the next meeting is on 
October 30th with the Trustees of the Trust Fund and Prescott Park Arts Festival and the 
Working Group. 
 
Mayor Lister said Councilor Shaheen reported back with a list of items and we will be doing 
that again. 
 
Councilor Morgan said we are not seeing the public involved in the process. 
 
Councilor Dwyer said both processes involve the public and we are working to coordinate the 
processes.  She said we are calling for someone to manage the process and that is not 
happening. 
 
Councilor Morgan expressed concern with a 10 year contract.  She said there is a great deal to 
work out and feels a 10 year contract is too long. 
 
City Manager Bohenko said the City Council gave authority to move forward and the land issue 
process will go before Historic District Commission.  He said the land use boards will be 
analytical on the process and it will go through the Planning Board and the Site Review 
Technical Advisory Committee.  He said the first step needs to happen and we are on parallel 
paths.   
 
Councilor Dwyer said people may go to the Planning Board, Historic District Commission or 
Site Review Technical Advisory Committee to speak on these matters. 
 
Councilor Morgan said she is concerned with the placement of the stage. 
 
Councilor Dwyer said the City Council did not approve a stage but to move forward with a 
design.  She said it will come back to the City Council.  She said there is a conceptual design 
and that will move forward.  She further stated the design needs to be worked out and 
discussed at the land use boards. 
 
XII. MISCELLANEOUS/UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
City Manager Bohenko announced that Assessor Maurice-Lentz will be holding a meeting 
regarding assessments at the end of October. 
 
Councilor Morgan asked when the City Council will be conducting a Work Session with our 
legislature and Senator Fuller-Clark on AIRBNB.  City Manager Bohenko said we really need 
their State law in place.  
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XIII. ADJOURNMENT 
 
At 10:15 p.m., Councilor Thorsen moved to adjourn.  Seconded by Councilor Kennedy and 
voted. 
 

 
Kelli L. Barnaby, MMC, CMC, CNHMC 
City Clerk 



CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
 
MUNICIPAL COMPLEX                   PORTSMOUTH, NH 
DATE:  MONDAY, OCTOBER 19, 2015       TIME: 6:30PM 
 
At 6:30 p.m., an Anticipated “Non-Meeting” with Counsel was held regarding the City 
Manager’s Evaluation in accordance with RSA 91-A:2, I (b). 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 

At 7:17 p.m., Mayor Lister called the regular City Council meeting to order. 
 
II. ROLL CALL  
 

Present: Mayor Lister, Assistant Mayor Splaine, Councilors Shaheen (Joined later 
in the meeting via conference call); Kennedy, Lown, Dwyer, Morgan, 
Spear and Thorsen 

 
III. INVOCATION 
 

Mayor Lister asked everyone to join in a moment of silent prayer in memory of former 
City Councilor John McMaster. 

 
IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

City Attorney Sullivan led in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 
 

PRESENTATION 
 
1. Click N/ Fix Program 

 
City Manager Bohenko said as part of responding to citizens concerns the Department of 
Public Works has implemented the Click N Fix program.  He said this allows for interaction with 
the citizens and the follow-up of items. 
 
Public Works Director Rice stated that this is an improved means of communication and 
provides for a report on issues.  He reported this is an on-line link with their management 
system which creates a work order that provides a number with a date stamp for each request.  
He reviewed how to access the site and how the program would work and also discussed how 
this will assist in the measuring of services for the budget. 
 
Councilor Dwyer said if people have an emergency they should call the Department of Public 
Works.  Public Works Director Rice said that is correct.  Councilor Dwyer asked how many 
layers are looking at the requests.  Director Rice indicated the foreman would receive the initial 
request and he would be reviewing the requests on a weekly basis. 
 
V. ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES (There are no minutes on for acceptance this evening) 
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VI. PUBLIC COMMENT SESSION 
 
John Golumb, Police Commissioner requested that there be no discussion or action taken on 
Chief Dubois’ agreement and that the Police Commission will be meeting tomorrow on this 
matter. 
 
Cathy Baker requested that the City Council vote for the Right-to-Know Ordinance presented 
under Councilor Morgan’s name.  She said that this is something that is necessary in the City. 
 
Rick Horowitz spoke in favor of the Right-to-Know Ordinance being introduced by Councilor 
Morgan.  He spoke to charging for information under the Right-to-Know law and that charging 
$.50 per page for an item is too high. 
 
Joe Plaia addressed the separation agreement for Chief Dubois.  He said that the Attorney 
General’s office should be asked if the Police Commission is a three member board or if it is 
permissible for the Mayor and City Manager to be sitting on the Commission. 
 
Merle White said UBER continues to not comply with the regulations and a monster has been 
created by allowing UBER in the City.  
 
Mark Brighton spoke to the investigation of Commissioner Cavanaugh and how it should not 
be taking place.  He also addressed the separation agreement for Chief Dubois and his 
opposition. 
 
Claire Kittredge spoke on transparency and financial disclosures in the City. 
 
David Noard presented two whistles to the City representing the whistle blowers and that they 
should be placed on display in the City. 
 
Ryan Hitchings spoke on Chief Dubois’ separation agreement and the severance package 
provided to former Deputy Chief MacDonald.  He also addressed the explorers program and 
issues he had involving Deputy Chief MacDonald. 
 
Justin Nadeau recommended looking at the contract currently in place for Chief Dubois and 
whether there has been a breach of contract.  He said instead of giving a severance look at 
whether there is a breach in the contract. 
 
Diane Messier spoke on behalf of Jane Zill on the severance package proposed for Chief 
Dubois and her opposition.  She said the Police Commission and residents need to speak in 
an honest and open exchange.  She said we must trust the integrity of our officials. 
 
Arthur Clough spoke on police cases and investigations.  He addressed a former crime that 
had been committed and the impact it had on the person. 
 
Duncan MacCallum spoke in favor of a Charter change to elect City Councilors by Wards and 
some Councilors being elected At-Large.  He addressed the money being put into the 
downtown area and not to the outlining areas of the City.   
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Thomas Coakley said he agrees with some items presented by Joe Plaia and Justin Nadeau 
this evening.  He said the police need to be held accountable to their jobs. 
 
Mayor Lister passed the gavel to Assistant Mayor Splaine. 
 
Mayor Lister moved to suspend the rules in order to take up Item XI. B.1. – Proposed 
Separation Agreement with Police Chief Stephen J. Dubois and the Portsmouth Police 
Commissioners.  Seconded by Councilor Lown and voted. 
 

XI. B.1. – Proposed Separation Agreement with Chief Stephen J. Dubois and the 
Portsmouth Police Commissioners 

 
Mayor Lister moved to have no discussion any where on the agenda regarding the 
Police Chief’s Separation Agreement.  Seconded by Councilor Lown. 
 
Mayor Lister said the Police Commission is meeting tomorrow and should act on this 
agreement. 
 
Councilor Dwyer said the Police Commission has the authority and asked what is in front of the 
Police Commission currently. 
 
City Attorney said the final action the Police Commission took is to withdraw and there is no 
action or item in front of the City Council currently and the Police Commission has no motion in 
front of them. 
 
Assistant Mayor Splaine returned the gavel to Mayor Lister. 
 
Assistant Mayor Splaine said we are in a terrible bind and does not want to see any action 
taken until after the Municipal Election.  He said we have an obligation to solve this problem 
and wants to see it sooner than later.  He addressed the information provided by the City 
Manager relative to the cost involved in the separation agreement. 
 
Councilor Lown said there is a motion on the floor to not discuss this matter and yet some 
Councilors are. 
 
Councilor Kennedy asked if we need a motion to have the Attorney General look at having the 
Mayor and City Manager sit with the Commission during meetings. 
 
City Manager Bohenko said that was a directive of the City Council to sit at the table and only 
respond when asked a question and provide information.  He would like the City Council to 
reaffirm the vote of the City Council to have him and Mayor Lister sit at the Police Commission 
meetings.  He is a resource to the Police Commission or Chief. 
 
On a unanimous roll call 8-0, voted to have no discussion any where on the agenda 
regarding the Police Chief’s Separation Agreement.  Councilor Shaheen was not 
present for this vote. 
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Councilor Kennedy moved that the City Manager and Mayor would no longer sit at the 
Police Commission table during meetings.  Seconded by Assistant Mayor Splaine. 
 
Discussion followed on this matter. 
 
On a roll call vote 6-2, motion passed.  Assistant Mayor Splaine, Councilors Kennedy, 
Lown, Morgan, Thorsen and Mayor Lister voted in favor.  Councilors Dwyer and Spear 
voted opposed.  Councilor Shaheen was not present for this vote. 
 
VII. APPROVAL OF GRANTS/DONATIONS 
 

A. Acceptance of Police Department Grants & Donation 
 Acceptance of Grant from the US Department of Justice for new and 

replacement bullet proof vests - $10,360.71 
 Acceptance of Grant from the US Department of Justice for New Hampshire 

Internet Crimes Against Children Task Force - $256,152.00 
 Acceptance of Donation from Ms. Dorothy Steere-Doyle for Portsmouth 

Police Explorer Cadets - $20.00 
 
Councilor Lown moved to approve and accept the grants and donation to the 
Portsmouth Police Department, as presented.  Seconded by Councilor Kennedy and 
voted. 
 
VIII. CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 
 

(There are no items under this section of the agenda this evening) 
 
IX. CONSENT AGENDA 
 

A. Request for Approval of Pole License Agreement #63-0598 to license 3 
replacement poles on Jewell Court and 2 poles on the private access road 
behind Hannaford Supermarket and the adjacent strip mall at 800 Islington Street 
(Anticipated action – move to approve the aforementioned Pole License 
Agreement as recommended by the Public Works Department with the 
approval conditioned upon amendment of the license to allow for the 
collection of any lawfully assessed real estate taxes) 

 
B. Letter from Nicole McShane, Big Brothers Big Sister of New Hampshire, 

requesting permission to hold the Annual Stiletto Sprint on Saturday, June 18, 
2016 (rain date Sunday, June 19, 2016) (Anticipated action – move to refer to 
the City Manager with power) 
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C. Request for License from Patricia Lonergan, owners of Inside Out for property 

located at 46 Market Street for a projecting sign on a new bracket (Not on 
Agenda) (Anticipated action – move to accept the recommendation of the 
Planning Director with aforementioned stipulations and approve the 
request of Patricia Lonergan, owners, of Inside Out for a projecting sign at 
property located at 46 Market Street and, further, authorize the City 
Manager to execute License Agreements for this request) 

 
Councilor Kennedy moved to adopt the Consent Agenda.  Seconded by Councilor 
Dwyer and voted. 
 
X. PRESENTATION AND CONSIDERATION OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS & 

PETITIONS 
 

A. Letter from John R. Chagnon, Ambit Engineering, Inc., requesting a License for 
property located at 319 Vaughan Street 

 
Councilor Kennedy moved to refer to the City Manager for report back.  Seconded by 
Councilor Dwyer and voted. 
 
XI. REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS FROM CITY OFFICIALS 
 

A. CITY MANAGER 
 
(There are no items under this section of the agenda this evening) 
 
Informational Items 
 

 City Manager announced that the City Assessor and DRA will be providing a 
Presentation regarding the Revaluation on October 26, 2015 at 6:30 p.m. 

 
Councilor Shaheen joined in via conference call. 
 

 Report Back Re: UBER Enforcement 
 
City Manager Bohenko said he would like to have the City Attorney and Police Department 
meet on how to enforce this ordinance.   
 
City Attorney Sullivan said he has heard no more regarding the Attorney from Manchester 
wanting to bring suit against the City on behalf of UBER.  He reported on the ordinance being 
in place and outlined the regulations and where we currently stand with UBER.    He stated 
that UBER could apply at any time for a placard to operate as a Transportation Service 
Provider in the City. 
 
Assistant Mayor Splaine announced that the Transportation Service Commission will be 
meeting on Wednesday at 9:00 a.m. to further discuss the UBER situation. 
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Councilor Morgan asked if we have received applications from other ride share companies to 
operate in the City.  City Attorney Sullivan said no we have not. 
 

B. MAYOR LISTER 
 
2. Appointments to be Considered: 

 Appointment of Anne Poubeau to the Portsmouth Housing Endowment Fund 
Advisory Board 

 Appointment of Hannah K. Dahlgren to the Citizen Advisory Committee 
 
The City Council considered the appointments listed which will be voted on at the November 
16, 2015 City Council meeting. 
 

3. Appointments to be Voted: 
 Appointment of Jonathan Sandberg to the Citizens Advisory Committee of the 

CDBG Program 
 Appointment of Lawrence J. Lariviere to the Sustainable Practices Committee 

 
Councilor Spear moved to appoint Jonathan Sandberg to the Citizen Advisory 
Committee and Lawrence Lariviere to the Sustainable Practices Committee.  Seconded 
by Councilor Kennedy and voted. 
 

4. Establish Work Session for November 23, 2015 Re: Topics 
 Update on Solid Waste & Recycling Program 
 Proposed LED Lighting for City Street Lights  
 Discussion Re: Naming Lafayette Park in honor of Dr. Paul Harvey in 

Accordance with Rule 44 (Proposed by Assistant Mayor James Splaine) 
 
The City Council will be meeting in a Work Session on Monday, November 23, 2015 at 6:30 
p.m. regarding Update on Solid Waste & Recycling Program, Short Term Vacation Rentals and 
the Naming of Lafayette Playground in honor of Dr. Paul Harvey in Accordance with Rule 44. 
 
Councilor Kennedy requested inviting our Legislative Delegation and Representation to be part 
of the discussion. 
 

D. COUNCILOR KENNEDY 
 
1. Charter Committee Update 

 
Councilor Kennedy said she has been talking with City Attorney Sullivan on looking at a 
Committee for Charter updates. 
 
City Attorney Sullivan said a number of detailed discussions have taken place on a Charter 
Committee.  He reviewed the process to be followed with a Charter Committee versus a 
Charter Commission. 
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E. COUNCILOR SHAHEEN 
 
1. Heroin Epidemic 

 
Councilor Shaheen requested to postpone this item until the November 16, 2015 City Council 
meeting. 
 

F. COUNCILOR LOWN 
 
1. Parking & Traffic Safety Committee Action Sheet and Minutes on October 1, 

2015 
 
Councilor Lown moved to approve and accept the Parking & Traffic Safety Committee 
Action Sheet and Minutes of the October 1, 2015 meeting.  Seconded by Assistant 
Mayor Splaine. 
 
On a roll call vote 8-1, motion passed.  Councilor Kennedy voted opposed. 
 

G. COUNCILOR MORGAN 
 
1. Right-to-Know Requests 

 
Councilor Morgan said she will bring this matter forward at the November 16, 2015 City 
Council meeting. 
 

H. COUNCILOR SPEAR 
 
1. City Manager’s Evaluation 

 
Councilor Spear moved to accept the results of City Manager’s Evaluation Committee.  
Seconded by Assistant Mayor Splaine. 
 
Councilor Spear said because of the City Manager and the Economic Development 
Commission we are making the downtown parking garage a reality.  This is just one of the 
many things that John Bohenko has done for the City of Portsmouth. 
 
Councilor Lown said he was at a PDA meeting this week when an issue came forward on the 
GASB procedures and City Manager Bohenko took charge of the issue and suggested how to 
handle it and everyone in the room was impressed by his leadership ability.  He said this is just 
one story of many he could tell. 
 
Assistant Mayor Splaine said he served with 7 City Managers and a temporary City Manager 
and John is among the best. 
 
Councilor Dwyer complimented City Manager Bohenko and his operation. 
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Councilor Thorsen said of all the managers he has worked with John Bohenko is one of the 
best.  He thanked John for being responsive to him as a City Councilor, and it has been most 
pleasurable to work with him. 
 
Mayor Lister passed the gavel to Assistant Mayor Splaine. 
 
Mayor Lister echoed the comments made.  He said he worked with him as a department head, 
City Councilor and Mayor and he recognized his leadership skills and congratulated him on a 
continued job well done. 
 
Mayor Lister returned the gavel to Assistant Mayor Splaine. 
 
On a unanimous roll call vote 9-0, motion passed. 
 
XII. MISCELLANEOUS/UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
Councilor Kennedy requested a report back on Peverly Hill Road at the next City Council 
meeting. 
 
XIII. ADJOURNMENT 
 
At 9:40 p.m., Councilor Spear moved to adjourn.  Seconded by Councilor Lown and voted. 
 

 
Kelli L. Barnaby, MMC, CMC, CNHMC 
City Clerk 
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ORDINANCE #  
 
THE CITY OF PORTSMOUTH ORDAINS 
 
That the following described land be rezoned from Waterfront Business (WB) to Single 
Residence B (SRB):   
 

Lot 2 as shown on a plan titled “Subdivision Plan – Tax Map 201 Lot 1 – 
Applicant: William L. Pingree – Owner: 955 Sagamore Realty Trust – 955 
Sagamore Avenue, City of Portsmouth, County of Rockingham, State of New 
Hampshire,” prepared by Ambit Engineering, Inc., dated June 2015, revised 
10/29/15, containing 24,000 square feet. 

 
And that the Zoning Map referenced in Chapter 10, Article 4, Section 10.420 (District 
Location and Boundaries) of the Ordinances of the City of Portsmouth be revised 
accordingly. 
 
 All ordinances or parts of ordinances inconsistent herewith are hereby deleted. 
 
 This ordinance shall take effect upon its passage. 
 
       APPROVED: 
 
 
       __________________________ 
       Robert Lister, Mayor 
ADOPTED BY COUNCIL: 
 
 
_____________________________ 
Kelli L. Barnaby, City Clerk 

























11/12/15 

ORDINANCE #  
 
THE CITY OF PORTSMOUTH ORDAINS 
 

That the Ordinances of the City of Portsmouth, Chapter 10 – Zoning Ordinance 
be amended as follows (deletions from existing language stricken; additions to existing 
language bolded; remaining language unchanged from existing):  
 

In Section 10.1530, Terms of General Applicability, amend the definitions of “hotel” 
and “motel” as follows: 

 
Hotel  

A building in which the primary use is transient lodging accommo-
dations offered to the public on a daily rate for compensation and 
where ingress and egress to the sleeping rooms is made primarily 
through an inside lobby or office, supervised by a person in charge at 
all hours. Such facilities may include, where allowed, such accessory 
uses as restaurants, bars, taverns, nightclubs, function rooms, places 
of public assembly or recreational facilities, but shall not include 
casino gambling, keno or other games of chance. (See also: 
motel.) 

 
Motel  

A building or group of detached or connected buildings intended or 
used primarily to provide sleeping accommodations to the public on a 
daily rate for compensation and having a parking space generally 
located adjacent to a sleeping room with each sleeping room dis-
charging directly outdoors. Such facilities may include, where allowed, 
such accessory uses as restaurants, bars, taverns, nightclubs, function 
rooms, places of public assembly or recreational facilities, but shall 
not include casino gambling, keno or other games of chance. 
(See also: hotel.) 

 
 All ordinances or parts of ordinances inconsistent herewith are hereby deleted. 
 
 This ordinance shall take effect upon its passage. 
 
       APPROVED: 
 
 
       __________________________ 
       Robert Lister, Mayor 
ADOPTED BY COUNCIL: 
 
 
_____________________________ 
Kelli L. Barnaby, City Clerk 



70 Kensington Road
Portsmouth, NH 03801

September 1, 2015

Portsmouth City Council
Municipal Building
1 Junkins Ave.
Portsmouth, NH 03801

Re: September 8, 2015 City Council Meeting -- proposed zoning amendments
regulating short term rentals, hotels, and motels

Dear Mayor Lister and members of the City Council,

The proposed zoning amendments scheduled for a public hearing and second reading on
September 8, 2015 include provisions governing hotels and motels.

Please add a prohibition on gambling at hotels and motels.

This can be accomplished by amending the definitions of hotels and motels in Section
10.1530 of the zoning ordinance by adding the following at the end of those definitions: "but
shall not include casino gambling, keno, or other games of chance."

Analysis

The state legislature may soon legalize casino gambling or keno, as it almost did during
the 2015 session.

Portsmouth's zoning ordinance does not explicitly prohibit gambling. Instead, the
ordinance forbids all uses that it does not expressly allow. (Sections 10.132, 10.432, 10.434.40.)

The ordinance allows hotels and motels in certain districts. (Section 10.440, Table of
Uses, subsection 10.40.) Section 10.1530 defines "hotels" and "motels."

The ordinance's definitions of hotels and motels conclude with the following sentence:
"Such activities may include, where allowed, 1 such accessory uses as restaurants, bars, taverns,
nightclubs, function rooms, places of public assembly or recreational facilities." (Emphasis
added.)

At first glance, this "where allowed" clause seemingly permits hotels and motels to operate recreational facilities
only if recreational facilities are otherwise allowed in the same district. However, this reasoning is circular, because
the zoning ordinance says little about where recreational facilities are allowed. The ordinance mentions
"recreational facilities" only three times: (1) in the definitions of hotels and motels; (2) in Section 10.450, subsection
19.18, allowing recreational facilities in the Pease Airport District; and (3) in Section 10.722.20(a), allowing
recreational facilities as accessory uses in planned unit residential developments.



The roblem is that the ordinance does not define "recreational" or "recreational
facilities."

Given this muddy state of affairs, the operator of a hotel or motel could argue that an
attached gambling parlor qualifies as a "recreational facility" allowed by the zoning
ordinance.

Some developers take advantage of loopholes created by such ambiguities. Portwalk III is
a good example. The zoning ordinance set a height limit of 60 feet for Portwalk III and defined
height based on average building height. The developer successfully argued that a 10 foot high
screening wall should be included when calculating average building height, allowing other
portions of the building to approach 70 feet in height.

The solution is to eliminate ambiguities by precisely defining critical terms.

For all of those reasons, I recommend that the definitions of hotels and motels in Section
10.1530 of the zoning ordinance be amended by adding the following boldface language: "Such
activities may include, where allowed, such accessory uses as restaurants, bars, taverns,
nightclubs, function rooms, places of public assembly or recreational facilities, but shall not
include casino gambling, keno, or other games of chance."

Thank you for considering this suggestion.

Very truly yours,

Gerald M. Zelin

cc: Robert Sullivan, Esq., City Attorney

2 One might consult Section 10.1112.30(4) of the ordinance for an indirect definition of recreational facilities. That
section sets parking standards for certain "recreational uses," specifically for amusement parks, tennis courts,
driving ranges, golf courses, skating rinks, playing fields, commercial outdoor recreation operations, health clubs,
and indoor recreation facilities with no fixed seating. However, Section 10.1112.30 does not purport to define any
terms, nor does it use the term "recreational facilities." The amendment I propose is more explicit and direct.



















 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Date:    November 12, 2015    
 
To:   Honorable Mayor Robert J. Lister and City Council Members 

  
From:    John P. Bohenko, City Manager     
 
Re:   City Manager’s Comments on November 16, 2015 City Council Agenda 
 

 

Presentation: 
 
1. Wastewater Treatment Facility Schedule Update. Deputy City Attorney Suzanne 

Woodland and City Engineer Terry Desmarais will provide an update with regard to the 
Peirce Island Wastewater Treatment Facility upgrade.  In June of 2013, the City entered 
into a dispute resolution process with the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to 
obtain an extension of the original schedule in the Consent Decree for completion of the 
Peirce Island Wastewater Treatment Facility upgrade. That process has followed an 
informal process and included discussions relative to not only the schedule for completion, 
but also more recently potential nitrogen removal and levels of treatment. The EPA has 
advised in writing that the process should move from informal dispute resolution, to formal 
dispute resolution.  Staff will summarize the historical informal discussions, explain the 
formal process, and describe next steps. 

 
Items Which Require Action Under Other Sections of the Agenda:   
 
1. Request for First Reading of Proposed Resolutions and Ordinances. 
 
 1.1 First Reading Amending Zoning Ordinance so that Certain Described 

Property on Sagamore Grove Road be Rezoned from Waterfront Business 
(WB) to Single Residence B (SRB).  At its meeting on August 3, 2015, the City 
Council considered the attached letter from Peter G. Weeks, PGW Real Estate 
Consulting, on behalf of 955 Sagamore Realty Trust, requesting that 22,500 sq. ft. 
of the lot at 955 Sagamore Avenue be rezoned from Waterfront Business to Single 
Residence B, and voted to refer the letter to the Planning Board for a report back.  

  

 
CITY OF PORTSMOUTH                
PORTSMOUTH, NH 03801 

 
Office of the City Manager 



 Concurrently with its consideration of the rezoning request, the Planning Board has   
reviewed an application for subdivision approval to create a new lot corresponding 
to the area proposed for SRB zoning. After the initial plan was submitted to the 
Planning Board, the applicant revised the subdivision plan by increasing the 
proposed lot area to 24,000 sq. ft. as a result of a separate review process by the 
New Hampshire Division of Environmental Services. At its meeting on October 15, 
2015, the Board granted preliminary subdivision approval, and referred the 
application to the Technical Advisory Committee for review of utility issues, 
easements and related matters.  

 
 Also at the October 15th meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend as 

follows:  
 
 “Vote to recommend that the City Council amend the Zoning Map by rezoning 

from Waterfront Business (WB) to Single Residence B (SRB) the land shown as 
Lot 2 on a plan titled “Subdivision Plan – Tax Map 201 – Lot 1 – Applicant: 
William L. Pingree – Owner: 955 Sagamore Realty Trust – 955 Sagamore Avenue, 
City of Portsmouth, County of Rockingham, State of New Hampshire,” revised 
10/9/15, containing 24,000 s.f.; provided that the rezoning shall take effect no 
earlier than the date on which the subdivision plat approved by the Planning Board 
is recorded at the Registry of Deeds.”  

  
  On November 5, 2015, TAC voted to recommend final subdivision approval 

subject to certain stipulations, and the matter will considered again by the Planning 
Board at its meeting on November 19, 2015. 

 
  Attached under Section VIII of the agenda is a proposed Ordinance for first reading 

amending the Zoning Ordinance so that certain described property on Sagamore 
Grove Road be rezoned from Waterfront Business (WB) to Single Residence B 
(SRB), as recommended by the Planning Board at their October 15, 2015 meeting.   

 
I recommend the City Council move to pass first reading and schedule a public 
hearing and second reading of the proposed Ordinance as presented, at the 
December 7, 2015 City Council meeting. Action on this matter should take place 
under Section VIII of the Agenda. 

 
1.2 First Reading of proposed Ordinance Amending Chapter 10 – Zoning 

Ordinance, Section 10.1530, Terms of General Applicability, Definitions of 
Hotel and Motel.  At its meeting on September 8, 2015, the City Council 
considered the attached letter from Gerald Zelin proposing to amend the Zoning 
Ordinance to prohibit gambling at hotels and motels, and voted to refer the proposal 
to the Planning Board for a report back.  

 
The Planning Board considered this matter at its meeting on October 15, 2015, and 
voted to recommend that the City Council amend the definitions of “hotel” and 
“motel” in Section 10.1530 of the Zoning Ordinance by inserting the phrase “but 
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shall not include casino gambling, keno or other games of chance” in each 
definition following the words “recreational facilities,” so that the sentence reads 
as follows:  
 
Such activities may include, where allowed, such accessory uses as restaurants, 

   bars, taverns, nightclubs, function rooms, places of public assembly or recreational 
   facilities, but shall not include casino gambling, keno or other games of chance. 

 
 Attached under Section VIII of the Agenda is a proposed Ordinance for first reading 
 amending Chapter 10 – Zoning Ordinance, Section 10.1530, Terms of General 
 Applicability, Definitions of Hotel and Motel.   
 
 I recommend the City Council move to pass first reading and schedule a public 
 hearing and second reading of the proposed Zoning Ordinance amendment, as 
 presented, at the December 7, 2015 City Council meeting. Action on this matter 
 should take place under Section VIII of the Agenda. 
 

City Manager’s Items Which Require Action: 
 
1. Request Partial Waiver of Municipal Service Fee for 31-32 Rochester Avenue, 
 Portsmouth.   Attached is a letter from David R. Mullen, Executive Director of the Pease 
 Development Authority (PDA) in which he requests a partial waiver of the Municipal 
 Service Fee (MSF) on the property occupied by the General Services Administration 
 (GSA). As you can see  from the letter, the PDA has been negotiating with the GSA 
 regarding an extension of their lease. I would draw your attention to the following 
 paragraph in his letter which states: 
 
 “At this time, PDA is requesting a partial waiver of the MSF and to pay City of Portsmouth 
 an MSF of $0.75 per square foot ($87,678) annually for the MSF in years one through ten 
 of the lease. Thereafter, PDA proposes to continue to pay the MSF at the same rate but will 
 also include the additional market rate adjustment of $.05 per square foot to which U.S. 
 Department of State has agreed for each option period.” 
 
 Presently, the City of Portsmouth is receiving $124,429 under the existing service fee. As 
 you can see from the above paragraph, the PDA is requesting that they pay under the MSF 
 $.75 per square foot or $87,678 annually in the years one through ten. 
 
 Given the circumstances of the letter and the involvement of the federal agency, I 
 recommend that the City Council authorize this waiver and allow for payment of the MSF 
 in the amount described for 31-32 Rochester Avenue. This would mean the City would be 
 waiving approximately $36,751 in fees on an annual basis for the next ten years. It should 
 be noted that the City will be collecting $87,678 from the PDA/GSA, which is a federal 
 agency. 
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 The City Attorney has reviewed this request and the City Council has the authority to 
 approve the waiver for this amount under Section 2.9 of the Municipal Services Agreement 
 between the City and the PDA.  
 
 I recommend the City Council move to authorize the partial waiver under Section 2.9 of 
 the Municipal Services Agreement between the City and the PDA and allow for payment 
 of the Municipal Service Fee in the amount described for 31-32 Rochester Avenue. 
 
2. Letter from Attorney Bruton Re: Unmerge Lots at 75 Monroe Street Natan Aviezri 
 Revocable Trust.  As you will recall at the September 8, 2015 City Council meeting, the 
 Council considered the attached letter from Attorney Francis X. Bruton, III of Bruton & 
 Berube, PLLC, on behalf of the Natan Aviezri Revocable Trust requesting that the lot  at 
 75 Monroe Street be restored to its premerger status. Also, attached is a memorandum 
 from Rick Taintor, Planning Director, regarding the lots at 75 Monroe Street (see 
 attached orthophoto and 1898 plan of land). 

     The Planning Board considered this matter at its meeting on October 15, 2015, and voted 
 to report to City Council that the lots be “unmerged” (i.e., restored to their premerger 
 status as five lots) on the condition that the two vacant lots be merged into one lot and the 
 three lots on the Monroe Street side be merged together, and that the two resulting lots 
 not be allowed to be unmerged again in the future. 

 If this action is taken, it appears that the result will be to create a vacant lot containing 
 approximately 5,900 sq. ft., leaving about 16,500 sq. ft. of lot area for the existing 
 apartment building. In order to construct a dwelling, the vacant lot will require variances 
 for lot area and frontage. 
 
 I recommend the City Council move to accept the Planning Board’s aforementioned 
 recommendation.  
 
3. Report Back Re: Request for License for Trash Enclosure on City Property at  319     
 Vaughan Street. At its meeting on October 19, 2015, the City Council considered the 
 attached letter  from John R. Chagnon, Ambit Engineering, Inc., requesting a license for 
 property located at 319 Vaughan Street, and voted to refer the request to the City 
 Manager for report back. Attached is a memorandum from Rick Taintor, Planning Director, 
 regarding this matter. The applicant, 319 Vaughan Street LLC applied to the HDC for 
 amended approval for the enclosure structure, and the HDC granted that approval on 
 September 2, 2015. The owner also applied to the Planning Board for approval of an 
 amended site  plan, including the enclosure, and on September 17, 2015, the Planning 
 Board voted to grant amended site plan approval subject to several stipulations. As a result 
 of these two approval processes  by City land use boards, the proposed trash enclosure has 
 been  reviewed by City staff, who have determined that health and safety issues have been 
 adequately addressed. 
  
      Attached for your reference are: 

•  Two photographs of the trash enclosure; 
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•  A plan of the trash enclosure as approved by the HDC on 9/2/15; 
• The amended site plan approved by the Planning Board on 9/17/15, showing the 

relationship of the trash enclosure to the lot line and City property. 
  
 I recommend the City Council move to approve a License for the trash enclosure based 
 upon the two approval processes by City lands use boards and City staff determination that 
 the health and safety issues have been adequately addressed, and further, to enter into a 
 License Agreement as drafted by the Legal Department.    
 
4. Parking Agreement with Piscataqua Bank. As part of the City's continuing effort to 
 increase the number of parking spaces, the City and Piscataqua Bank began discussions 
 regarding the public's use of 19 parking spaces in Piscataqua Bank's parking lot after hours 
 and on weekends and holidays. The attached License Agreement formalizes the terms of 
 the agreement.  Piscataqua Bank grants the City a license to use 19 parking spaces and the 
 City will provide parking enforcement services (see attached aerial map). The City is 
 grateful to Piscataqua Bank  for recognizing the City's need for parking and its willingness 
 to work cooperatively with the City on this Agreement. 
 
 I recommend the City Council move to authorize the City Manager to negotiate and enter 
 into an Agreement with Piscataqua Bank  for the public's use of 19 parking spaces for 
 which the City will provide parking enforcement services. 
 
5. Agreement Re: Gundalow Company.  Attached for City Council ratification is the one 

(1) year Agreement entered into between the Trustees of Trust Funds and the Gundalow 
Company. This Agreement would allow the Gundalow to remain at Prescott Park until 
November 1, 2016, although there are provisions in the Agreement contemplating 
extensions thereafter. Copies of this memorandum and its attachment are being provided 
to the Trustees and to Molly Bolster, Executive Director of the Gundalow Company. 

 
 I recommend the City Council move to ratify the one (1) year Agreement entered into 

between the Trustees of Trust Funds and the Gundalow Company. 
 
Informational Items: 
 
1. Events Listing. For your information, attached is a copy of the Events Listing updated 

after the last City Council meeting on October 19, 2015. In addition, this can be found on 
the City’s website. 

 
2. Charter Committee. As requested by Councilor Esther Kennedy, attached is a      

memorandum from Robert P. Sullivan, City Attorney, regarding the establishment of a 
Charter Committee.   

 
3. Haven School Playground Improvement Project.  For your information, the attached 

letter will be sent to the distribution list for the Haven School Playground Improvement 
Project to update residents regarding the next steps planned for the completion of the 
project. 
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Memo CM 151110 75 Monroe.docx 

M E M O R A N D U M

TO: John P. Bohenko, City Manager 

FROM: Rick Taintor, Planning Director 

DATE: November 10, 2015 

RE: City Council Referral – 
Request that the involuntarily merged lots at 75 Monroe Street be 
restored to their premerger status 

At its meeting on September 8, 2015, the City Council considered a letter from Attorney 
Francis X. Bruton III of Bruton & Berube, PLLC, on behalf of the Natan Aviezri 
Revocable Trust, requesting that the lot at 75 Monroe Street be restored to its 
premerger status. The letter stated that five lots have been involuntarily merged into a 
single lot by action of the City of Portsmouth, and that the owner wished to “unmerge” 
two of the five lots. The City Council voted to refer to the Planning Board for report back. 

Attached for reference are an orthophoto showing the current lot lines and an 1898 plan 
of land in the area showing the original lot lines, overlaid with the approximate outline of 
75 Monroe Street. As shown, the existing lot consists of the entirety of the two original 
lots closest to Monroe Street, most of the larger center lot, and about 50%-60% of the 
two original lots closer to Middle Road.  

The merged lot is bounded by Monroe Street, Ward Place and Middle Road, and 
contains approximately 22,400 sq. ft. in area. A 7-unit apartment building, an outbuilding 
and a surface parking lot occupy about 75 percent of the total lot area. An abutter has 
notified the Planning Department that two private sewer services cross the parcel from 
lots on South Street to the sewer main on Ward Place, and has requested that the plan 
for the unmerged lots acknowledge these sewer lines and provide easements to ensure 
their continued use. 

The Planning Board considered this matter at its meeting on October 15, 2015, and 
voted to report to City Council that the lots be “unmerged” (i.e., restored to their 
premerger status as five lots) on the condition that the two vacant lots be merged into 
one lot and the three lots on the Monroe Street side be merged together, and that the 
two resulting lots not be allowed to be unmerged again in the future.  

If this action is taken, it appears that the result will be to create a vacant lot containing 
approximately 5,900 sq. ft., leaving about 16,500 sq. ft. of lot area for the existing 
apartment building. In order to construct a dwelling, the vacant lot will require variances 
for lot area and frontage. 
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Memo CM 151110 319 Vaughan license.docx 

M E M O R A N D U M  

TO: John P. Bohenko, City Manager 

FROM: Rick Taintor, Planning Director 

DATE: November 10, 2015 

RE: Request for License –  
Trash Enclosure on City Property at 319 Vaughan Street 

At its meeting on October 19, 2015, the City Council considered a letter from John R. Chagnon, 
Ambit Engineering, Inc., requesting a license for property located at 319 Vaughan Street, and 
voted to refer the request to the City Manager for report back. 
 
The property in question is owned by 319 Vaughan Street Center, LLC, and occupied by 3S 
Artspace. When the Planning Board originally granted site plan approval for the conversion of 
the former industrial building to its new use as 3S Artspace, the applicant’s engineer 
represented that trash would be contained in a room in the front of the building, closest to the 
street. However, during the development process a decision was made to move the trash 
storage outside the building, and a dumpster enclosure was constructed adjacent to the 
building, between the building and the Vaughan Street sidewalk. This change was made without 
prior approval by the City’s land use boards and was not only inconsistent with the Planning 
Board and HDC approvals, but also violated a provision of the Zoning Ordinance that prohibits 
dumpsters to be placed between a building and the street. In addition, the dumpster enclosure 
was actually placed partially within the City right of way, although this would not be readily 
apparent to someone who had not looked at the site plan. 
 
City staff worked with 3S Artspace to resolve these issues and several others that arose from 
the construction of the enclosure. As part of this process, 3S Artspace agreed to use only totes 
in the trash enclosure, and not to place any dumpster in that area.  
 
319 Vaughan Street LLC applied to the HDC for amended approval for the enclosure structure, 
and the HDC granted that approval on September 2, 2015. The owner also applied to the 
Planning Board for approval of an amended site plan, including the enclosure, and on 
September 17, 2015, the Planning Board voted to grant amended site plan approval subject to 
several stipulations. As a result of these two approval processes by City land use boards, the 
proposed trash enclosure has been reviewed by City staff, who have determined that health 
and safety issues have been adequately addressed. 
 
Attached for your reference are: 
 

• Two photographs of the trash enclosure; 
• A plan of the trash enclosure as approved by the HDC on 9/2/15; 
• The amended site plan approved by the Planning Board on 9/17/15, showing the 

relationship of the trash enclosure to the lot line and City property. 
 







rtaintor
Polygon



rtaintor
Polygon































Event Listing by Date11/12/15Run:
 2:27PM

Starting Date: 10/19/2015
Ending Date:  7/31/2016

Start Type
DescriptionEnd

Vote DateRequestorLocation

   1Page:

Seacoast Rotary ClubWALK Prescott Park Parking Lot10/24/2015  7/20/2015
10/24/2015 Martha Netsch is the contact for this event.

This event gathers at the parking lot area of Prescott Park and walk on the
sidewalk across the Memorial Bridge to Kittery and back.

Seacoast Half MarathonROAD RACE Portsmouth, New Castle and Rye11/ 8/2015  4/20/2015
11/ 8/2015 Jay Diener is the contact for this event.

This event begins at 8:00 a.m.

The Salvation ArmyFUND Market Square - "Christmas Kettle"11/11/2015   /  /
12/24/2015 This is the "Christmas Kettles" in Market Square beginning Novemer 11 - December 24, 2015.

Lt. Shannon Jones is the contact for this event.
Telephone No. 436-2606

Seacoast Rotary Club - TurkeyRACE Strawbery Banke11/26/2015 12/ 8/2014
11/27/2015 Matt Junkin of Seacoast Rotary Club is the contact for this event.

mrjunkin@gmail.com; Tel. 591-0083

Tree LightingCELEBRATIOMarket Square12/ 5/2015   /  /
12/ 5/2015 This is the Holiday Tree lighting in Market Square

Time:  5:30 p.m.

PARADE Holiday Parade12/ 5/2015   /  /
12/ 5/2015 Starting point is 800 Islington Street Plaza at 6:00 p.m.

Ending point corner of Pleasant and State Streets.

Pro PortsmouthFIRST NIGH Throughout Downtown12/31/2015  8/ 4/2015
12/31/2015 Barbara Massar, Executive Director is the contact for this event.

This event begins at 4:00 p.m. until Midnight
www.proportsmouth.org

Children's DayFAIR Downtown 5/ 1/2016  8/ 3/2015
 5/ 1/2016 Barbara Massar, Executive Director is the contact for this event.

This event is Pleasant Street - State Street o Market Square; no parking on Market Street - Bow Street to
Isle Shoals Steam Co. entrance.  This event is from Noon to 4:00 p.m.

American Lung AssociationRIDE 5/ 1/2016  8/17/2015
 5/ 1/2016 Contact: Melissa Walden, Associate of Development 207-624-0306

Cycle the Seacoast - First riders leaving Redhook Brewery at 7:00 a,m. and the last rider will be in around
3:00 p.m.

Susan G. KomanROAD RACE Peirce Island 5/ 7/2016  8/17/2015
 5/ 7/2016 Carolyn Ostrom, NH Community Relations Specialist is the contact for this event.

The event begins on Peirce Island and ends at Strawbery Banke
Starting time is 9:00 a.m.

Pro PortsmouthFESTIVAL Market Square Day - 39th 6/11/2016  8/ 3/2015
 6/11/2016 Barbara Massar is the contact for this event.  This event begins at 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.

Pro PortsmouthRACE Market Square Road Race 6/11/2016  8/ 3/2015
 6/11/2016 Barbara Massar, Executive Director is the contact for this event.

This is 5K Road Race that begins in Market Square.
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Big Brother Big Sisters of NewRACE Pleasant Street 6/18/2016 10/19/2015
 6/18/2016 Nicole McShane is the contact for this event.

Her contact number is 430-1140 ex. 2407
Raindate for this event is Sunday, June 19th.

Pro PortsmouthMUSIC Pleasant Street - Street Music Series 6/25/2016  8/ 3/2015
 6/25/2016 Barbara Massar, Executive Director is the contact for this event.

This event begins at 5:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m.

Pro PortsmouthMUSIC Pleasant Street - Summer in the Street Music Serie 7/ 2/2016  8/ 3/2015
 7/ 2/2016 Barbara Massar, Executive Director is the contact for this event.

This event begins at 5:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m.

Pro PortsmouthMUSIC Pleasant Street - Summer in the Street Music Serie 7/16/2016  8/ 3/2015
 7/16/2016 Barbara Massar is the contact for this event.

This event begins at 5:00 to 9:30 p.m.

Pro PortsmouthMUSIC Pleasant Street - Summer in the Street Music Serie 7/23/2016  8/ 3/2015
 7/23/2016 Barbara Massar is the contact for this event.

This event begins at 5:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m.

Pro PortsmouthMUSIC Pleasant Street - Summer in the Street Music Serie 7/30/2016  8/ 3/2015
 7/30/2016 Barbara Massar, Executive Director

This event is from 5:00 to 9:30 p.m.
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CITY OF PORTSMOUTH 

 
LEGAL DEPARTMENT 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 
 
DATE:  November 10, 2015 
 
TO:  JOHN P. BOHENKO, CITY MANAGER 

FROM: ROBERT P. SULLIVAN, CITY ATTORNEY  
 
RE:  INQUIRY OF COUNCILOR KENNEDY REGARDING CHARTER COMMITTEE 
              
 

Following the course of several discussions with Councilor Esther Kennedy regarding 
the methods by which the municipal charter might be modified, she has requested a 
memorandum on the topic of whether or not it might be possible to establish a Charter 
Committee at some point in the future.   
 
 Our discussions began with an overview of the various methods by which municipal 
charters can be changed.  The most involved of those processes is that municipal charters 
may be “revised” by the creation of a Charter Commission.  This action would take under the 
provisions of RSA 49-B:3 and is the only method by which a municipal charter can be revised 
or a new charter adopted.  It calls for the establishment of a Charter Commission by election, 
a lengthy procedure for that Commission to follow in making any recommendation and an 
ultimate referendum vote by the electorate on any recommendation made by the 
Commission.  This method of Charter modification would generally be appropriate only when 
the issue under consideration was the “revision” of the Charter, which, “means multiple 
changes in the basic form of government proposed by several enactments or repeals”.   
 
 Councilor Kennedy and I also discussed the process of charter amendment under 
RSA 49:B-5, a much simpler mode of changing the municipal charter.  At its most basic level 
a charter amendment would simply require that the Council, after public hearing, vote to put 
an amendment question on the referendum ballot.  However, the limitation of the amendment 
process is that the term is defined to mean, “the enactment or repeal of a single section or 
subsection of a charter pertaining to any one subject matter and any related section the 
meaning or operation of which is changed as a result of the enactment or repeal”.  Thus the 
amendment process needs to deal with one charter issue at a time. 
 
 Councilor Kennedy expressed an interest in a process which might be more flexible in 
approaching a broad range of citizen concerns about the municipal charter.  This lead to the 
consideration of the possibility of the establishment of a Charter Committee.  A Charter 
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Committee is a body which is not directly authorized by statute to take any action with regard 
to charter change.  Rather, a Charter Committee is a creation of the City Council.  It is a body 
established in accordance with criteria and direction from the Council with the idea of 
recommending either one or more charter amendments, or perhaps a charter revision.  The 
genesis of the Charter Committee meeting occurred at the City Council meeting of January 5, 
2000.  On that evening after a lengthy discussion of Charter Revision, Charter Amendments 
and Charter Commissions, the Council voted: 
 

“On a unanimous role call 9-0, voted to authorize the Mayor to create a nine member 
Charter Advisory Committee to consider the issues of charter revision and amendment 
and to offer its recommendations in a report back to the City Council no later than the 
first City Council meeting in June of 2000.” 

 
 Mayor Sirrell then created a Committee consisting of three (3) City Councilors and six 
(6) residents of the City.  The Committee held numerous public meetings, each proceeded by 
a public comment session.  The Committee ultimately produced a final report at the Council 
meeting of August 5, 2000.  That report contained a list of proposed amendments, which the 
City Council then took up and ultimately placed four (4) amendments on the ballot for 
referendum vote.  The amendments to the municipal charter initiated by this process included 
Amendment F, which created the unified Human Resource Department for the City, inclusive 
of Police, Fire and School Departments. 
 
 The advantage of commencing any charter modification process with a Charter 
Committee is that the Committee is unencumbered by the very detailed procedural steps and 
timing issues created by state law.  In place of those restrictions the Committee would be 
subject to whatever rules would be determined by the City Council with regard to its 
composition, scope of duties and timing.   
 
 If the City Council should desire to proceed with a Charter Committee process, an 
appropriate first step would be for a detailed motion to be drafted which addresses the issues 
described above for adoption by the full Council. 
 
 
 
cc: Esther Kennedy, City Councilor 
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CITY OF PORTSMOUTH, N.H.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

APPOINTMENT APPLICATION

Instructions: Please print or type and complete all information.
 Please submit resume’ along with this application.

Committee:_________________________________________ Initial applicant

Name:________________________________ Telephone:_________________________

Could you be contacted at work? YES/NO  If so, telephone #_________________________

Street address:_________________________________________________________

Mailing address (if different):________________________________________________

Email address (for clerk’s office communication):_______________________________________

How long have you been a resident of Portsmouth? ____________________________

Occupational background:

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

Please list experience you have in respect to this Board/Commission:

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________
OVER
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Citizens Advisory Committee	
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Jamie Baker
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207-632-0513
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75 Humphreys Court, Portsmouth, NH 03801
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jbaker@pierceatwood.com	
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7 years
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Partner at Pierce Atwood LLP (business lawyer in full-service law firm of 150 lawyers)

JBaker
Typewritten Text

JBaker
Typewritten Text
I have experience representing and advising for profit and not for profit entities in
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all aspects of their businesses / organizations.  I serve on the board of directors of 
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the Center for Family Business at UNH and New

JBaker
Typewritten Text

JBaker
Typewritten Text

JBaker
Typewritten Text
Heights in Portsmouth.
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Have you contacted the chair of the Board/Commission to determine the time
commitment involved?  YES/NO

Would you be able to commit to attending all meetings?  YES/NO

Reasons for wishing to serve:__________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

Please list any organizations, groups, or other committees you are involved in:

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________

Please list two character references not related to you or city staff members:
(Portsmouth references preferred)

1)____________________________________________________________________
   Name, address, telephone number

2)____________________________________________________________________
   Name, address, telephone number

BY SUBMITTING THIS APPLICATION YOU UNDERSTAND THAT:

1. This application is for consideration and does not mean you will necessarily be
appointed to this Board/Commission; and

2. The Mayor will review your application, may contact you, check your references,
and determine any potential conflict of interests; and

3. This application may be forwarded to the City Council for consideration at the
Mayor’s discretion; and

4. If this application is forwarded to the City Council, they may consider the
application and vote on it at the next scheduled meeting.

5. Application will be kept on file for one year from date of receipt.

Signature:__________________________________ Date:_________________

If you do not receive the appointment you are requesting, would you be interested in serving on another
board or commission?    Yes_____ No_____
Please submit application to the City Clerks Office, 1 Junkins Avenue, Portsmouth, NH  03801
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Portsmouth is a great city and I look for opportunities
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to be involved and bring the expertise and perspective that I've gained over the
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years to the community.
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Scott Pueschel, One New Hamphshire Ave, Portsmouth NH, 603-373-2019 
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Jeff Ward, 200 Domain Drive, Stratham, NH, 603-773-1355
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/s/ Jamie Baker
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10/9/15











November 12, 2015 
To The City Council 

I have asked that the issue of UBER be placed on the Monday, November 16, 2015 
City Council Agenda.  The current stand-off over ride-sharing services is not good for 
anyone, and if there is a reasonable resolution on the horizon we should search for it.   

Uber is an issue that we have discussed since November of 2014.  It was in December 
of last year that the Council considered the hold-off on enforcement against Uber 
drivers while the then-Taxi Commission (now the "Transportation Services 
Commission") considered a re-write of the ordinances governing transportation 
services.   

Those revisions underwent dozens of hours of discussion and evaluation, and three 
public hearings -- one held by the Taxi Commission and two by the City Council.  An 
streamlined ordinance that reduced our regulations from 13 pages to 3 1/2 pages was 
passed, which became effective on September 17th.   

Far from "banning" Uber and other ride-sharing companies, the new ordinance set a 
process for such companies to operate.  We created a simplified mechanism to allow 
ride-sharers like Uber, Lyft, Sidecar and others to operate in Portsmouth, provided 
that they assure us, to the satisfaction of our City Attorney's Office and Police 
Department, that they have sufficient insurance liability coverage to protect riders, 
and that they have criminal background checks in place for their drivers that meet our 
standards. 

Now, essentially anyone -- independently, or working for a company -- can operate a 
transportation service in Portsmouth.  Instead of the previous $100.00 medallion 
system which limited such services to a total of 28 cars, any individual can go to the 
City Clerk's Office, fill out a 1 1/2 page application (2-3 minutes), pay $25.00, verify 
a criminal background check to the Police Department, validate insurance liability 
insurance coverage to the City Attorney's Office, and operate legally the next day.  A 
business can do the same on behalf of its drivers, with a $100.00 fee if the business 
operates more than one car.   

However, Uber has indicated that under its business model, there are changes in our 
ordinance that they would like to have us re-visit -- changes which if not made may 
keep them from being able to meet our standards.  The most serious appears to be the 
issue of misdemeanors in the background check process -- the type of misdemeanors 
that result in disqualification, and the length of time of past misdemeanors that are 
checked.   

When the Taxi Commission offered its ordinance re-write to the City Council, it had 
not reevaluated the standards of the previous ordinance regarding background checks.  



The same wording that had been in our previous ordinance for years was carried over 
into the new ordinance, and received virtually no discussion.  In approving the final 
version of the ordinance, little focus on those previous standards was made.   
 
I think a discussion on the background check requirements could be valuable.  I don't 
know myself how I would vote on changes, but Uber supporters should be invited to 
make their case to the entire Council.  
 
I think we have to be willing to give Uber supporters the opportunity to make their 
case for changes.  As the Holiday Season approaches, and then Spring and a new 
tourist and business-conference season, we need the services that ride-sharers 
provide.  With some 2,100 hotel/guest rooms and 22,000 restaurant/lounge seats, we 
have an obligation to find ways to allow residents and visitors to get around, 
especially since we have little public transportation, and virtually none late at night.   
 
If we need technical changes in our ordinance -- IF we need technical changes in our 
ordinance -- now is the time to make them so that we will have a level field of 
operation for all taxis and ride-sharers.  Portsmouth needs to be 'open for business.' 
 
For my part, during the past year I saw our goals in re-writing our transportation 
services ordinance to be:  1, To create a level, free-market, competitive but equal field 
of operation for our current taxis and ride-sharers; 2, To allow ride-sharers to operate 
in Portsmouth provided that they register, just as taxi cabs have for half a century; 3, 
That the safety of our residents and visitors be protected by requiring insurance 
liability coverage and criminal background checks.   
 
I don't know how I would vote on any changes in the ordinance requested by Uber 
supporters, but we should have that discussion.  With that in mind, at our Monday 
City Council meeting I would like to suggest that we request City Attorney Bob 
Sullivan to prepare amendments to our transportation services ordinance that had been 
requested by Uber in a letter of October 20th for first reading at our Monday, 
December 7th meeting.   
 
The Transportation Services Commission will meet on Wednesday, November 18th 
and again in December and we should ask for their input as well.  We also need to 
hear comments from the Portsmouth Police Department, and further input from the 
City Attorney and City Manager.  We need to get this right.   
 
Thank You, 
 
Jim Splaine 
City Councilor 
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